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To: House Housing Committee Chair Fahey, Vice-Chair Campos, Vice-Chair Morgan and Housing 
Committee Members 

From: Kim McCarty, Executive Director of Community Alliance of Tenants 

Re: Invited Testimony from CAT regarding Emergency Rental Assistance 

Date: June 4, 2021 

 

The Community Alliance of Tenants has served Oregon tenants since 1996. Our mission is to 
educate and empower tenants to demand safe, stable and affordable rental homes Oregon 
faces a growing housing crisis. While it did not begin in 2020, the pandemic has exacerbated the existing 
difficulties renters already face. I, along with other tenants and advocates, celebrated the recent 
passage of Senate Bill 282 to extend the repayment period for rent debt accrued during the eviction 
moratorium. Passing this bill is undoubtedly a crucial step towards tenant relief.  

The repayment period has been extended, but the eviction moratorium expires on June 30th, 2021, as 
does the safety it provided.  

An estimated 90,000 households may not be able to pay rent July, 1, 2021 and will likely face eviction. 
Once a tenant receives an eviction notice, they have only days to seek help and negotiate with their 
landlord. Even money in hand, will not be a defense against an eviction notice for non-payment.  

Black, Indigenous, Latinx, immigrant, and refugee communities, along with rural and low-income 
renters, are disproportionately affected by looming evictions – 41% of Oregon tenants behind on their 
rent, belong to BIPOC households. The experiences of BIPOC tenants in Oregon are complicated by 
historic racism, the global pandemic and the wildfires. This recovery period will last years, and for 
some they may never fully recover at all. Erica from Jackson County lost her trailer, savings, and pets 
in the devastating Almeda Fire in 2020. She then contracted COVID-19 and faced a lengthy recovery. She 
is living with a friend and paying rent while she awaits disaster relief resources. She reported to us how 
important home is to her. She said “I need my own space…. I loved my little trailer. It was small and old, 
but I loved it with all my heart.”  

One reason we instituted an eviction moratorium was to protect public health. It worked well.  Without 
the eviction moratorium we can lose the public health impact of all that we worked for. We need a 
comprehensive safety net to address the 90,000 households that do not have the income to pay July 
rent. The emergency Rent assistance tenants have been promised, became available only 6 weeks 
before the eviction moratorium ends. This summer we are unlikely to reach full immunity, significant 
numbers of people will not have not been back to work long enough to able to both pay debts and July 
rent and many will not qualify for the help they need. And most tenants will need years to fully recover 
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from months of rent and credit debt.  All indicators show 
that most tenants will not have applied for or received 

emergency rent assistance before July 1st.   

We cannot afford evictions to cause us to lose all of the public health progress we have made. But it 
could happen if we allow evictions to happen just weeks before a household may be eligible for 
emergency rent assistance. The cost of evicting 90,000 Oregonians is estimated to be anywhere from $1 
billion to $3.3 billion in public services. The cost of forgiving the rent debt in Oregon is between 
approximately $249 million and $378 million. This is an easy financial and moral choice to make. Even if 
a fraction of predicted evictions happens, the courts, social service agencies, emergency housing and 
hotel options will be overwhelmed.  There needs to be readiness beyond a grace period to safeguard 
every household from homelessness. The simplest solution would be an extension of the eviction 
moratorium, like the extension of the mortgage forbearance just approved by the Governor.  Lacking 
this, what is the comprehensive safety net plan? Will there be legal assistance in every court house to 
represent tenants, is there a plan for emergency shelters, vouchers or hotels. And what is the goal?  Are 
we planning to accept that a significant number of people will be evicted, because we are not prepared 
to help? 

When the eviction moratorium expiration date was set, no one knew how much rent assistance the 
federal government would offer.  Now that we know, we must do everything in our power to keep 
people housed while our social service agencies continue their work to reach people most in need.  We 
are hearing that it takes some service providers over 45 minutes to assist a tenant to navigate the 
emergency rent assistance portal. That information alone tells us that we cannot work fast enough to 
overcome this timing problem and should recognize that we all need additional time and support to 
provide the needed safety net. Timing is critical to this problem.  It takes time to distribute information 
to compile forms, to get approvals, send the money and communicate with the landlords.  

New York gave its self an additional 90 days by extending the eviction moratorium to September. They 
recognized the huge effort it will take to get systems fully in place.  In Oregon the Landlord 
Compensation Fund, has taken months to fully implement, with only a fraction of the number of 
applicants being served as compared to the number tenant applicants that will apply to the emergency 
rental assistance fund.   

What is CAT doing?  We have kept our 6,000 members and the general public informed with every 
change in landlord tenant law. We sent the economic hardship forms to all of our members.  We have 
counseled hundreds of tenants on the phone and offered to pay for legal representation when possible.  
We have distributed $300,000 in rent assistance to tenants throughout the state.  We did this without 
any additional staffing for that purpose. We recognize how critical the service is and want to continue 
this work but it is hardly sustainable without staffing for this purpose.  

What is CAT’s observation of how the emergency rental assistance system is working? CAT staff have 
spent dozens of hours in trainings related to the state and federal guidelines for emergency rent 
assistance and use of the various systems. We applied to be partners with the Community Action 
Agencies. Two have asked to work with us.  We feel ready, but we do not any agreements or guidance 
about how the relationship would work, or how we can help the Community Action Agencies.  While we 
wait, we are distributing other sources of rent assistance, we are making referrals to the rental 
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assistance portal. How is rent assistance working for 
tenants? We are hearing reports that many tenants do 

not have access to the technology to submit applications.   

Many low-income households relied on libraries and other service organizations for computer access. 
They are not available now due to the pandemic.  Location of paper copies for applications is unclear. 
And the offer of mailed applications take time.  Many are resorting to using their phones. Applications 
via a phone, create many difficulties such as knowing how to use the phone for uploads.  Not every 
phone has the memory capacity to upload documents. This part is especially frustrating because people 
may not know how to reduce the size of their PDF or they may not have the software to do this. These 
kinds of frustrations are clearly putting the people with the least resources to the back of the line, in a 
system that feels like first come first serve because we know the resource is limited, and because for 
some, all of this must be completed before the end of the month to prevent an eviction.  Even putting 
an application in the mail, given the lack of mail reliability creates a barrier if this process needs to be 
completed before the end of the month.  

There needs to be a comprehensive safety net plan that includes CAT, Culturally Specific Organizations 
and other tenant advocacy organizations seeking to serve low-income and BIPOC households. 

CAT is asking the Governor to use their Executive Powers to extend the eviction moratorium and give 
our hard-working social service agencies the time to find and support the tenants most in need.  With or 
without an eviction moratorium to give us more time we need a plan that includes an estimated $20 
million to support the work of culturally specific agencies to reach our hard to reach communities. We 
need attorneys in the court houses to prevent needless evictions based on faulty notices, we need more 
communication resources to inform landlords and tenants regarding rent assistance options. Our social 
service net will need to include more emergency shelter and hotel vouchers. We especially need nimble 
ways to help tenants cover July, August and September rent if they do not have access or qualification 
for rental assistance.  And we will need all of this, just a few weeks before the likely reoccurrence of 
wildfire displacements this summer. 

Oregon tenants are still struggling. This pandemic is not over yet and the impact it has had will last 
beyond July 1st.  Make sure we have a plan to keep every Oregonian housed so we can all recover 
together.  

Please review these recent reports on the risk and cost of evictions.  

Digital Townhall. View the webinar recording. 

Resources: 

• Community Alliance of Tenants 
• PolicyLink Oregon Eviction Risk Fact Sheet 
• Portland State University Oregon Renters Report 
• Portland State University The Cost of Evictions in Oregon 

Thank you for your time and for your service to the State of Oregon. 

https://www2.policylink.org/e/78532/cancel-rent-town-hall-05-25-21/b6zl6l/620544759?h=22FjYpTNnqf6WkK1kQipsYeJHcSnaJ2QI_4UcgdmhyI
https://www2.policylink.org/e/78532/2021-06-01/b6zl6n/620544759?h=22FjYpTNnqf6WkK1kQipsYeJHcSnaJ2QI_4UcgdmhyI
https://www2.policylink.org/e/78532/0Fact-Sheet-20210525-final-pdf/b6zl6q/620544759?h=22FjYpTNnqf6WkK1kQipsYeJHcSnaJ2QI_4UcgdmhyI
https://www2.policylink.org/e/78532/lessness-oregon-renters-report/b6zl6s/620544759?h=22FjYpTNnqf6WkK1kQipsYeJHcSnaJ2QI_4UcgdmhyI
https://www.oregoncat.org/updates/new-report-estimates-cost-of-evictions-in-oregon
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Sincerely,  
 
Kim McCarty 
 
Kim McCarty 

Executive Director 

Community Alliance of Tenants 

 
 
 


